University Resources Council Minutes

Meeting Number 10







March 3, 2009


Meeting called to order at 1:02 PM by Chair Pat Kearney with the following voting and nonvoting members and guests present or excused: Pat Kearney, David Dowell, Douglas Harris, Ted Kadowaki, Marianne Hata, Rosario Yeung-Lindquist, Patricia Meylor, Ali Chu, Lou Caron, Forouzan Golshani, Douglas Baker, Teri Bostic, Henry Wu, Craig Fleming, Michael Chung, Ray Wang, Margaret Costa, Tim Caron, Ann Johnson, William Kelemen, Paul Buonora, Eileen Wakiji, Mary Anwar, Christopher Chavez. 
1.  The agenda was approved.
2.  Minutes of meeting #9 Feb. 17, 2009 were approved.
3.  New Business:
a. Announcements: Next meeting, March 17, is just for members of the lottery committee. Pat will send a reminder to those who serve on the committee. Marianne Hata gave a preview of the lottery process. While we expect to get about the same amount, the funding is subject to change with little notice.  
b. Chair Kearney solicited volunteers to attend the Campus Planning Committee meeting. Chris Chavez volunteered. 

c. Eileen Wakiji, Michael Chung, and Bill Moore were nominated or volunteered to serve on an ad hoc committee to review the proposal templates that the URC gives to departments. 
d. Proposal for program change and degree option title change to an existing Masters of Arts in Education degree.  The proposal was submitted by the department of Advanced Studies in Education and Counseling (ASEC). The program currently has aprox. 50 students and admits aprox. 25 students each year. The title of the program is currently “Masters of Education, Option in Social and Multicultural Foundations of Education.”  The new degree option title would be “Social and Cultural Analysis of Education.” The proposal also includes restructuring existing course, adding new course, and eliminating some prerequisites. The proposal indicated that all matters of resources—staffing, space, OE & E, release time, and clerical support—would be unchanged by the program changes. The program has three faculty members who would teach in the program. The proposal was motioned, seconded, and approved. 

e. Report from Task Force 2 on the Office of University Research. Cara Richards presented a preliminary draft of the group’s recommendations and a summary of the discussion from the last meeting. The first recommendation was that that OUR conduct a needs assessment. Second, as research is an integral part of undergraduate education, the taskforce recommends that OUR provide support (such as space, equipment, and faculty support) for undergraduate research, not just graduate research. Third, the space for graduate student research should be reassessed. Fourth, we do not currently have a budget for repair and replacement of major instrumentation (items costing more than $100,000). The task force suggests exploring a “fixed infrastructure maintenance budget.” The taskforce met with Jim Till and is also working on some recommendations for “localizing” some of the OUR responsibilities by involving departments and faculty. Cara Richards will formalize the list of recommendations and send it to council members for their input. 

f. Presentation from Jim Till on Office of University Research. Jim’s presentation was prepared with consultation from the council task force. 
First, we heard information on the workload for the IRB review committee and the turn-around time for review. New allocations of staff time have been given to IRB, so without any increase in the number of applications, support is adequate. Turn-around time for IRB review varies widely. The members of the IRB review committee are given 10 days to conduct their review, but sometimes this takes longer. Jim indicated a willingness to gather further information on turn-around time if the council considered the turn-around time to be excessive. 
William Kelemen raised the question of why the OUR reviews all research involving human subjects rather than just the research that is federally funded. The University has an “assurance agreement” with the federal government that currently specifies that we will review all research as though it were federally funded. Jim Till indicated that changing this policy is possible and could have some benefits to OUR and faculty. 

Next up--Grants and Contracts. The current amount is $30 million per year. The goal of OUR is to increase that amount to $50 million annually. Faculty members may need encouragement to apply for grants, because they are time consuming and sometimes do not count as scholarly activity unless the grant is awarded. Jim Till discussed the Grant Writing Institute, which was an effort to encourage and support faculty grant applications. Assessment from the GWI was not good. The OUR is working on other methods of support faculty in grant writing, including expanding the more successful Scholarly Writing Institute, which helps with both grant proposals and publications. 
The final topic was the federal economic recovery program, which will include funding for research grants. NSF and NIH will be receiving significant influxes of capital and they want to spend the money quickly. Proposals that were reviewed and rejected by these institutions may now receive funding. Further, infrastructure money may be available for remodeling facilities, but not for new constructions. Faculty members who already receive federal money may get an increase. 

Mary Anwar asked about the role of lecturers in grants and contracts and suggested that often information from OUR does not reach lecturers. Jim Till did not have the numbers on how many lecturers, but indicated that we have many high quality lecturers conducting research. 
g. Report from task force 3 Foundation. The task force presented a draft of recommendations related to Foundation transparency. The task force is also preparing a list of questions or concerns for the Foundation representative to address when they meet with the council on April 7. 
h. Report from task force 1 Tenure Track Density. The taskforce presented their final recommendation in the form of a resolution on tenure track density and reporting of faculty statistics. This was the first reading of the recommendations. 
5.  Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 3:00. 
Respectfully submitted,

Ann Johnson
ajohnso7@csulb.edu

(These minutes have not been approved.)
